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Figure 1. Map of the San Gabriel Wilderness.

garden and dog kennels, and in the adjacent quad area.
Several dead animals were found under the bushes, with
no signs of trauma to the bodies. We canceled out the
possibility of the dog being responsible and there had not
been a program of poisoning. A plague emergency was
declared and the site was closed to visitors for ten days to
conduct emergency ectoparasite activitics. Bait stations
were maintained, and burrows were dusted with
insecticidal dust, Bait stations are open ended rectangular
boxes where bait is placed in the center of the box and
flea dust is put on both ends. The ground squirrels,
entering to feed, give themselves a flea powder shower,
and the dust is also carried back into the burrows. These
stations are replenished with dust and bait every other day
for ten days, and is labor intensive. After ten days
animals were trapped and combed for fleas to determine
a flea index number. The index is determined by dividing
the number of fleas by the number of animals. The
acceptable level is 1.0, established by the State DHS and
the Center for Disease Control (CDC). Once the
acceptable flea index was reached, ground squirrel
suppression was initiated and the area was reopened. A
dieoff was not observed at the other three sites, however
serological testing indicated plague was present in the
ground squirrel population. The same emergency
procedures were performed as with Barley Flats.
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THE PROGRAM

Previous protocol in this area was to perform
suppression activities only after a site was found positive,
Our view is that this is like closing the barn door after the
cows have already gone. The risk of human exposure in
an area that has shown to be endemic for plague is a risk
we don’t like taking, Before 1987 this area was
monitored, but considered one of the low risk areas.
With the explosion of epizootics in 1987, Hwy 2’s risk
rating was definitely changed, USFS agreed. It was
decided to take a proactive approach rather than reactive
approach to ground squirrel management in this area.

In January of 1988 the first of what was to become
an annual meeting was held between the USFS, Los
Angeles County CAC and DHS. It was agreed at this
meeting that an early season suppression program would
be instituted in those areas which pose the greatest risk.
The dusting and suppression was to be performed by the
CAC, and DHS was responsible for the surveillance,
testing and emergency activities (Table 1).

In 1988, despite the early suppression activities, three
of the four study sites--Charlton Flats, Barley Flats and
Buckhorn—-were found positive (Figure 2).

In the 1989 meeting, the concessionaire was inclnded.
The concessioner was angry about the closure of the
campgrounds, due to his loss of revenue during the











